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He went on to graduate first in his 

high school class and married his high 
school sweetheart, Erma, to whom he 
was devoted throughout their 68 years 
of marriage until her death in 2006. To 
support his wife and two daughters in 
the early years, he worked as a gas sta-
tion attendant, a grocery store clerk 
and as a welder in a shipyard during 
World War II. 

A naturally gifted speaker, he was 
elected to the West Virginia House of 
Delegates in 1946 and to the West Vir-
ginia Senate in 1950. He won a seat in 
Congress in 1952 and his U.S. Senate 
seat 6 years later. He had such a pas-
sion for education that he remains the 
only American ever to earn a law de-
gree while serving in Congress. Presi-
dent John F. Kennedy presented it to 
him at American University in 1963. 

His career in Congress spanned 12 
presidents, and he cast more 18,500 
votes in the Senate. He was Senate ma-
jority leader, chairman of the Appro-
priations Committee and President pro 
tempore of the Senate. He fought every 
day to make life better for the people 
of West Virginia and for all Americans. 

I can tell you, Mr. President, coming 
from the largest State in the Union, we 
have had our share of problems. We 
have had floods and fires and droughts 
and pests. And every single time, after 
every earthquake or storm or other 
disaster, Senator FEINSTEIN and I came 
to our colleagues to say that California 
needed the help of the U.S. govern-
ment. 

Every time we needed assistance, 
Senator Byrd, as the chairman of the 
Appropriations Committee, opened his 
doors and his heart to us, sharing his 
experiences and helping us in all of 
these cases when we were so in need. I 
am sure many of my colleagues can re-
count similar experiences. He was al-
ways there for us. 

And I remember so well his leader-
ship in trying to bring the troops home 
from Iraq. Twenty-three of us had 
stood up and said no to that war, and 
afterwards, we worried very much 
about what would happen with our 
troops in what was shaping up to be a 
long war with no exit strategy. Open-
ing up his office here in the Capitol, 
Senator Byrd organized us, saying, 
‘‘We need to talk about ways that we 
can bring this war to an end.’’ 

He cared so much about everything 
he did here, from working to create op-
portunity for West Virginians and all 
Americans to maintaining the tradi-
tions and the dignity of the Senate. 
And for me, just to have been in his 
presence and to watch him work has 
really been an amazing experience, and 
so I am proud to pay tribute to him 
today. 

Senator Byrd stayed here through 
thick and thin, with a cane or a wheel-
chair, through the sheer force of will, 
suffering to be in this place that he 
loved so much and that he respected so 

much. There isn’t a Member on either 
side of the aisle that didn’t respect 
Senator Byrd for his intelligence, his 
strength, his extraordinary biography, 
and his dedication to the people of his 
State. 

What a legacy he leaves. It is a great 
loss for his family, for all of us in the 
Senate, for the people of his beloved 
State of West Virginia and for all 
Americans. I extend my deepest condo-
lences to his family. 
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REMEMBERING CODE TALKER 
MOSE BELLMARD 

Mr. INHOFE. Mr. President, it was 2 
years ago that I worked to pass and 
have signed into law by the President 
the Code Talkers Recognition Act, a 
bill to give Congressional Medals to 
the many Native American Code Talk-
ers who served in World Wars I and II. 
Today, I wish to honor an original Code 
Talker, Mose Bellmard, a Kaw Indian 
who bravely served our country during 
World War I. As a veteran and ardent 
supporter of the armed services, I al-
ways take pride when I have the oppor-
tunity to recognize the service of fine 
Oklahomans like him. 

Bellmard, considered by many to be 
one of the last hereditary chiefs of the 
Kaw Indians, was born on February 16, 
1891, to Josephine and Leonard 
Bellmard in Indian territory. U.S. in-
volvement in World War I began when 
Bellmard was 26, and, even though Na-
tive Americans were not yet considered 
full citizens of the United States, he 
was one of the first to volunteer. He 
trained at Fort Sill in Lawton, OK, was 
made a 1st lieutenant with Company E 
in Oklahoma’s 1st Infantry Unit. 

After a few weeks of training, he de-
ployed to the frontlines of the war in 
France. The setting was dangerous, and 
a number of his men were quickly 
killed during routine patrols of their 
area. Upon investigation, Bellmard re-
alized that the Germans had painted 
sections of barbed wire that allowed 
them to easily spot his patrolmen’s 
movements. Creatively, he thought to 
use a large bed mattress—instead of a 
person—to draw fire so his units could 
locate and neutralize the enemy. The 
scheme apparently worked, and in ad-
dition to saving lives his unit was able 
to use the tactic to destroy a number 
of German gun installations along the 
Western front. 

But this would not be Bellmard’s 
only contribution to the war effort, nor 
would it be his most impactful. When 
Bellmard entered the war, the Germans 
had been able to decipher nearly every 
one of the Allies’ codes, making it dif-
ficult for them to operate in secrecy. 
Bellmard recognized this problem, and 
as the leader of the Native American 
unit saw a tremendous asset in his sol-
diers’ diverse languages. These lan-
guages were completely foreign to Eu-
ropeans and had never been written 

down. They were ideal candidates for 
new codes. 

Lieutenant Bellmard suggested to his 
superiors that his unit’s men be scat-
tered throughout troop dispatch points 
as communications officers. There, he 
reasoned, they would be able to dis-
seminate orders in their native tongues 
and then translate them back into 
English. His plan was put into practice 
and quickly proved to be reliable and 
secure. Bellmard and his original Code 
Talkers of Oklahoma allowed many Al-
lied forces to move safely through bat-
tle zones without fear of interception, 
and to this date there are no records of 
the Central Powers ever cracking their 
‘‘code.’’ 

Bellmard’s suggestion carried over 
into World War II, during which Code 
Talkers were widely recruited and were 
critical to the Allied Forces’ victory in 
the Pacific theater. Bellmard’s simple 
idea to use Native American tongues to 
thwart and confuse enemies proved a 
lasting and effective tool for the U.S. 
military. It is fitting he was promoted 
to the rank of captain for his role. 

Unfortunately, Captain Bellmard 
died before we could thank him person-
ally for his contribution to our free-
dom. But our thanks are still impor-
tant, especially as we remember Inde-
pendence Day and the cost of securing 
that freedom. We owe our sincere grati-
tude to all American heroes like Mose 
Bellmard, and I pray that more emerge 
in generations to come. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO COLONEL PHILIP C. 
SKUTA 

Mr. BARRASSO. Mr. President, I rise 
today to pay tribute to a close friend of 
the Senate, COL Phil Skuta. Over the 
past 2 years, Colonel Skuta has served 
as the Director of the Marine Corps Li-
aison Office to the U.S. Senate. 

Throughout Colonel Skuta’s service 
in the Senate he has escorted 14 
CODELs to 27 countries. I have trav-
eled with Phil to visit our troops in 
Kuwait, Iraq, and Afghanistan. 

Last year, I had the privilege of 
spending Thanksgiving with the Wyo-
ming Army National Guard 115th Fires 
Brigade in Kuwait. With only 2 weeks’ 
notice, Colonel Skuta and his team 
provided the support to execute this 
trip. As a selfless leader, he did not 
task a junior officer to take on the 
trip. He postponed his Thanksgiving 
plans with family to be with our troops 
in the Middle East. 

Throughout these travels I got to 
know Colonel Skuta very well. Colonel 
Skuta is a native of Williamsport, PA. 
Phil joined the Marine Corps in 1984 
through the Platoon Leader’s Class 
program while studying at the Univer-
sity of Pittsburgh at Johnstown. 

From Operations Desert Shield and 
Desert Storm to Joint Guardian and 
Iraqi Freedom, Colonel Skuta has led 
his marines through many trying and 
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